
MINUTES OF THE MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 

August 2, 2010 
 

REGULAR MEETING 
 
 The meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia A. 
Stombaugh at 7:30 p.m. Council members present were Regina I. 
Brown, Valerie M. White, William C. Raynor, Robert Riddagh, and 
Anthony H. DeFeo. 
  

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., Attorney Barrett Edwards, and 
Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.  Mr. Hugg said Madame Mayor, 
for the benefit of the audience – those of you who don’t know, 
Carol McKinney, who was a 30 year employee of the Town of 
Smyrna, passed away on Sunday morning after a long illness.  He 
said he would like to ask everyone to remember her and her 
family in their thoughts tonight.  Mr. Hugg said also her 
services will be Wednesday - this coming Wednesday – from 5:00 
p.m. to 7:00 p.m. will be the visitation and at 7:00 p.m. will 
be the memorial service over at Faries Funeral Home.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh stated Councilman Novotny is excused 
tonight.    
           

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any additions or 
deletions to the published agenda.  Chief Baldwin said he would 
like to remove the executive session that he had asked for at 
the end of the meeting.   

 
 Mr. Hugg said he carried forward the office space 

issue for the Red Cross, but we’ve had no further 
communications, so if you  just wanted to leave that tabled…  
Mayor Stombaugh said let’s table it.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if 
there were any other changes – additions or deletions. 

 
 Councilwoman Brown asked Chief Baldwin if he wanted to 

delete it or postpone it.  Chief Baldwin said he wanted to 
remove it from the agenda at this point. 

 
 Mr. Hugg said that would also include item 11. 
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Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion to accept.  
Councilwoman White said so moved.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman DeFeo and carried unanimously. 

 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any additions or 
deletions to the minutes that were emailed to us by our Council 
Secretary.  Councilwoman Brown said from June 21, 2010?  Mayor 
Stombaugh said yes. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion to accept.  
Councilman DeFeo said so moved.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Raynor and carried unanimously.   

 
REPORTS 

 
A. Presiding Officer – Mayor Stombaugh said the only thing she 
has to say is it’s a sad day in the Town of Smyrna.  She said 
Carol McKinney’s been with the Town a long time.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said she had a person say “she was the backbone of the 
Town”, and she was; she is going to be very much missed.  
  
B. Town Attorney – Mr. Edwards said he did not have anything 
at this time.    
 
C. Police Chief – Chief Baldwin said he did not have a report 
this evening, but on behalf of the men and women of the Smyrna 
Police Department, he would like to offer his most sincere 
condolences to Carol McKinney’s family; she was a wonderful 
person.  He said she was a friend to everybody, and whenever he 
needed anything Carol was the first person he went to; if she 
didn’t have the answer she would get it for you or direct you in 
the right direction.  Chief Baldwin told Mr. Hugg he so bad for 
him – first he knows how close Mr. Hugg was to Mrs. McKinney, 
and he knows what she did for Mr. Hugg and the Town.             
  
D. Town Manager – Mr. Hugg said Council has his written report 
in their packets and he doesn’t really have anything else to add 
tonight.       
 
 Mayor Stombaugh passed the gavel to Councilman Raynor and 
excused herself for a moment. 
        
E. Committees – Councilman Raynor asked if there were any 
committee reports. 
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 Mr. Hugg said just for the benefit of Council, he provided 
them tonight with copies of the agendas for the Finance 
Committee and the Personnel Committee for August 10th and 11th, 
and also an agenda of the rescheduled Utility Committee which 
would have otherwise met this Wednesday, and we are going to 
meet on the 18th at 5:00 p.m.   
 
 Councilman Raynor said the Personnel Committee will meet 
August 10th.  Mr. Hugg said right, and your agenda is on 
Council’s table tonight.    
    

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Visitors present were Daryl Jester, Rosalie Zober, James 
Harkins, Robert Thau, Joe Wilson, Seth Clevenger, Charlie Boyer, 
Wilbert Bordley, Ed Lehman, Beverly Hirt, Charlie Taylor, Antwon 
Peace, Jawon Watson, Dominique Walker, Danté Richie, Coach 
Taylor, and Coach Bryant.  
 
 Councilman Raynor said if anybody has anything to say you 
can come up to the microphone and you each have three minutes. 
 
 Edward Lehman, 161 Belmont Avenue, Smyrna, came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Lehman said he would also like to pass along his 
condolences.  He said there are two matters that he would like 
to bring up tonight; one is something probably for the Utility 
Committee.  Mr. Lehman said he has been reading some articles 
about the supply of water and he wants to know basically what 
the Town is doing to make sure that we’re getting water that’s 
not contaminated.  He said to him that should be a very high 
priority.  Mr. Lehman said he thinks we are drawing from what 
they call Baltimore Supply, and what he has seen of that, it 
doesn’t look like things are going too good with that with the 
spread of chemicals from up north.  He said he thinks it is 
something that we have to keep an eye on, and he thinks the 
people in this town shouldn’t have to be afraid of drinking 
their town water.  Mr. Lehman said he hopes that we can look 
into that and find out what we can do to make sure that our 
water is being purified to the standards that it needs to be so 
people aren’t drinking chemicals that are going to be killing 
them. 
 
 Mr. Lehman said the second thing he would like to bring up 
tonight is he just left the police station about 15 minutes ago 
and he would like to thank the Chief on behalf of the person 
that was in need tonight.  He said the police officers did a 
great job there; there was a young man that was basically 
selling magazines that got abandoned – left here – he’s from 



Mayor and Council       Page 4 of 15        August 2, 2010 
  
North Carolina, no money, no nothing, and the officers worked 
with the Saint Vincent de Paul Society, which he is a member of, 
and they did a great job of helping this young man out; and it 
wasn’t a five minute thing either.  Mr. Lehman said he just 
wants to say congratulations for the work that they did – they 
did a great job; thank you.  Everyone applauded. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh returned.  She asked if anyone else would 
like to address Council. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said we have a room full of young visitors back 
there – is there a spokesman for you tonight?  He said do you 
want to stand up and be recognized please.   
 
 Larry Bryant and Charlie Taylor came forward to speak.  Mr. 
Bryant said we’re the coaches of Delaware’s Finest Stars.  He 
said two weeks ago we were in here – Ms. Morris had mentioned 
that we had a local team that had won a national championship, 
and we were invited to come bring them back.  Mr. Bryant said 
they couldn’t bring them all tonight, but they brought seven of 
them tonight just to be recognized for their accomplishment, and 
he introduced his Assistant Coach Charlie Taylor and said he 
might have some words that he would like to add. 
 
 Mr. Taylor said he just wanted to say that he has been in 
Smyrna for about ten years now and his boys have grown up here – 
he said that’s my baby over there, he’s part of the team.  He 
said we’ve got several other guys from the Smyrna area – he said 
he would call there names out real quick.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
as you called their names have them come up. 
 
 Mr. Taylor called their names: Charlie Taylor, he’s my son; 
Dominique Walker, also a resident of Smyrna; Jawon Watson, he’s 
from Dover; Antwon Peace from Dover; Danté Richie, he’s also 
from Smyrna.  Mayor Stombaugh handed each one a Town of Smyrna 
pin and congratulated them.  Mr. Taylor said these guys competed 
for a week against 72 other teams from around the country and 
came in first place.  Everyone applauded.  Mr. Hugg gave the two 
coaches Town of Smyrna pins as well.  He said when you travel to 
your next victory everyone will know where you’re from. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said we actually are going to have a 
certificate for you, but we were going to present that at the 
event at the park on the 14th.  Mr. Hugg asked how many other 
boys are there on the team.  Mr. Bryant said there are a total 
of 12 boys on the team.  Mr. Hugg gave Mr. Bryant pins for all 
of the team members. 
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 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any other visitors that 
would like to address Council.  No one came forward.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said seeing no one step forward we will 
close this portion of the meeting and open the regular meeting. 
                   

NEW BUSINESS 
 
A. Library Hours - Mr. Hugg said in your packet this week was 
a memo from Beverly Hirt, the Library Director indicating what 
hours we are open to the public and the number of hours the 
staff actually is available to work.  He said as you can see 
we’re basically open to the public nine-and-a-half hours a day 
during Monday through Friday, with a delayed opening on Thursday 
so that we have an opportunity for folks to be able to access 
the library.  Mr. Hugg said we also gave you a little bit of 
statistics: historically when we were fully staffed we were open 
on Saturday mornings from 9:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. during the 
school year.  He said as long as he can recall we were not open 
during the summer on Saturday mornings, so we’ve always had this 
kind of a split arrangement on Saturday.  Mr. Hugg said the 
difficulty that we have currently, and the reason we selected 
the hours we did are really kind of two-fold – 1) there are only 
so many hours, so many man or woman hours to go around and it 
generally takes, for much of the day, three people on duty – 
there are a couple of ends of the schedule that you can get away 
with two but clearly when there are children’s programs or other 
things going on you need three people in the library, in part 
because it has two floors and a number of small rooms.  He said 
we also have a difficulty that most of our employees are part-
time employees and many of the, have other commitments that 
limit not only the number of hours but the hours that they can 
actually work – they may have another job some place so they can 
only work on say for example Thursday and Friday nights or some 
kind of a time like that.  Mr. Hugg said he at least wanted to 
give Council this information for their consideration and 
discussion. 
 
 Councilwoman Brown said she had asked that this be put on 
the agenda.  She said she had a lady come to her maybe a month 
or so ago and say that she was on vacation, and that was the 
first time that she and her children were able to get to the 
library because it’s closed on Saturdays and she cannot come 
during the evening hours.  Councilwoman Brown said that’s why 
she asked for maybe a reconsideration for Saturday, but she just 
wanted everybody to know what the hours are and why we have done 
what we have done, and to see if there is any consideration, any 
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change that we can make to accommodate those who can only come 
on Saturday. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he wished he had a solution to offer; he and 
Mrs. Hirt have chatted about some of the possibilities and being 
that we’re down a position – we have one less employee to work 
with – the difficulty ends up being what day during the week 
don’t you want to be open if you want to be open on Saturday.  
He said unfortunately don’t have that flexibility the way we’re 
staffed with a lot of part time employees and trying to have a 
consistent set of hours that we can be open. 
 
 Councilwoman White said we’ve addressed this several times 
actually since she has been on Council – the hours, and she had 
said before for longer Saturday hours and possibly closed one 
day during the week because most people work during the week, 
and maybe opening later.  She said even later than 8:30 a.m., 
because she knows all the school kids go over there when they 
get out of school – a lot of them use it – and during the day 
although there are a lot of people that use it, the kids would 
use it more so during the evening – especially on Saturday.  
Councilwoman White said the Saturday hours previously were 9:00 
a.m. to 2:00 p.m., so maybe she can come up with a couple 
different proposals to close one day during the week or make 
their hours opening later. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked Mrs. Hirt if she had a survey showing 
the times that people come to the library – have you done a 
survey on that.  
 
 Mrs. Hirt said the problem is when we were asked to cut the 
budget we went through and did a pole – the people requested 
certain hours, but we also did a survey on how many people came 
in per day.  She said during an average weekday we can have up 
to 500 people come through our library; on a weekend, on a 
Saturday – a normal Saturday – it was only 50 people and these 
are people just using the computer.  Mrs. Hirt said the kids are 
not using the library on the weekend – they come in and all they 
want to do is play games on the machine; the parents drop them 
off and go shopping so we become babysitters on the weekend.  
She said so it was 50 versus 500 people a day and that’s why we 
made the cut on Saturday.  Mrs. Hirt said it also saves on the 
utilities because we turn the air all the way up, and there is 
nobody in there on the weekend – not even the cleaning crew, so 
we’re saving on lights, we’re saving on water, we’re saving on 
everything.  She said so we did an extensive survey. 
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 Mayor Stombaugh said she would like to see a copy of it if 
you have the…  Mrs. Hirt said she would have to go through all 
of the things – yes, she could do that.  She said she does not 
have the actual pages, but she has the charts that they 
tabulated.  Mrs. Hirt said she can go back two or three years 
and show you the population of when they come in versus Monday 
is busy, Wednesday is busy, and Friday is busy; Tuesday and 
Thursday – Thursday evening we’re busy; we’re open until 7:30 
p.m.  She said the bulk of our people who need to get there come 
there before 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, so we have given them a 
slot, but like she said, the one’s that are complaining the most 
are the ones that want to drop their kids off, or the patrons 
that want to just sit and use the computer – they’re not really 
checking out books. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said for herself, for her information – she 
does not know how the rest of Council feels, but she doesn’t 
think it is necessary to go back three years.  She said she 
would just like to see the past year.  Mrs. Hirt said she has 
that; all she has to do is generate it up. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said if you want to keep this item on the agenda 
for the next Council meeting then what we can do is get some 
statistics together in the next two weeks and get it out in the 
packets.  Mrs. Hirt said she can do that, and the other thing 
was the staffing.  She said she has girls that work split shifts 
– they work during the day and they work at night here; the 
part-timers have two jobs.  Mrs. Hirt said the part-timers can 
only work up to 30 hours anyway, so there is not much 
flexibility.  She said if we pull them – say if we did close 
Sunday and Monday, then we have problems with daycare situations 
on Saturday for the parents that have kids – and there are no 
daycares open and that means the other employees are going to be 
working six days a week without two days off. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said if you closed on a Monday that would 
delay the books that you get shipped in that people have ordered 
too.  Mrs. Hirt said yes it will, and we’ve gone through a hard 
problem with the state anyway because they just recently went to 
Brooks Courier and the books get there at 3:25 p.m. every day, 
so we have to hold them until the next morning because the state 
also lowered the amount of time people can pick-up books.  She 
said they only have four days, then we have to ship them back, 
so we’re having to hold the books, not check them in on Friday 
but check them all in on Monday morning – and that’s a lot of 
books.  Mrs. Hirt said they bring like six post office crates of 
these things; we have to put them in Ziploc bags; we have to put 
cards in them; we have to check them in, get the little slips, 
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write on the little slips – it’s very involved especially if you 
only have two people working in the morning.  She said we get 
there at 8:00 a.m. but we open at 8:30 a.m., plus we have to 
make all the phone calls – it’s a lot of work. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said that pretty well eliminates a 
Monday.  Mrs. Hirt said yes because Monday is a busy day, and 
plus everybody’s lined up at the door Monday morning because 
they haven’t had the computer all weekend – these are our 
regular e-mailers.  She said the computers aren’t bad, but a lot 
of families depend on the computers to email home and do their 
business.  Mrs. Hirt said the state now went to a check system 
where you have to get your check stubs online, so now we’re 
flocked with people coming out to the library who’ve never used 
a computer because they don’t have one at home and they have a 
need of help – some people have never even used a mouse!  She 
said and we have to leave the front desk, go help these people 
get online, get their passwords, show them how to set-up an 
email so that they can get their paystubs. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said we’ll put some information together and maybe 
we can facilitate this discussion at the next Council meeting.  
He said unfortunately there isn’t an easy solution the way we’re 
staffed and the volume of activity, but we’re certainly willing 
to take a look at it again. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said he thinks they operate very well.  
Mrs. Hirt said she has seen Councilman Raynor in there waiting 
in long lines.  Councilman Raynor said he gets good service in 
there, he can’t complain.  Mrs. Hirt said we stress very 
friendly, everybody likes to come back.  Mr. Hugg said you look 
at the numbers: 70,000 – 80,000 people that use the library in 
the course of a year; he has dropped in there some days when 
they’ve literally been wall-to-wall.      
  
B. Private Space for Meeting with Customers – Mr. Hugg said 
Councilwoman Brown also asked that this be on the agenda.  He 
asked if she wanted to say something about it.  Councilwoman 
Brown said yes – wile she and Councilman DeFeo were campaigning 
they just happened to meet each other in District 1, and there 
were at least two people that said they felt when they come to 
Town Hall - if they have a problem with their bill they would 
like to have a quiet space or someplace where they can go 
discuss their bills without feeling that everyone in the area 
can hear what they’re saying – including the clerks – they would 
prefer to have a private space.  She said she asked Mr. Hugg if 
he could come up with a solution to that request. 
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 Councilwoman White said couldn’t they use the conference 
room downstairs.  Mr. Hugg said there are a couple issues here 
that he wants to just put out on the table, not in the way of 
saying we can’t meet the request, but just so everybody 
understands – we are concerned about safety and security, not 
only of the customer, but our employees as well.  He said we 
have from time to time brought people in here to meet with them 
or we have taken them downstairs or found a vacant office – that 
creates a couple of concerns.  Mr. Hugg said one is that you 
have the potential for an irate customer who perhaps gets out of 
control, or an office employee who for whatever reason that day 
is aggressive or not very friendly, so you create a concern that 
these folks are isolated away in a different spot with nobody 
around.  He said you also have the concern that to preserve the 
safety and sanctity of financial transactions – you don’t want 
to be in the situation where a customer comes back and says your 
employee tried to strong-arm me into xyz or I gave your employee 
$10.00, or $20.00, or $50.00 and it never got on my account, so 
you need to be just a little bit concerned about those kinds of 
things.  Mr. Hugg said we have looked at a possibility and if 
you can envision the doorway that comes into the workroom where 
the photocopier is that’s kind of behind Mrs. McKinney’s office 
– if you’ve been in the Social Security office in Dover or the 
IRS office in Dover or probably some other places, he is sure 
Council has experienced – there are these little, sort of 
cubicle spaces as you go down a hallway, there’s a little bit of 
a wall, you sit at a counter and there is somebody on the side 
of the counter behind a wall and you can have a relatively 
private conversation.  He said he believes that we could 
partition off kind of in front of where the photocopier sits 
right now, and create a little space with a door – the town 
employee would be on the photocopier side and the customer could 
sit in that kind of little space either with the door open or 
closed.  Mr. Hugg said he thinks that would probably address 
most of his concerns about there still being some degree of 
safety and security for both people involved, but provide some 
additional degree of privacy.  He said he did chat with Mr. 
Jester’s folks and throw a number out - $500.00 or less; it’s 
not a lot of work, but to build a partition and put some kind of 
– not one of those speaking walls, but some kind of an openable 
glass panel or something at a little desk that we could probably 
do that for a relatively modest amount of money with Town staff.  
Mr. Hugg said what he was going to do, and we have not had a 
chance to do it, but he is going to go ahead and get that drawn 
out and get some harder prices, and if that seems like a 
reasonable solution that might at least give a little space that 
would be semi-private; it would be out of the lobby and out of 
the immediate are, if that sounds like it might work for you. 
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 Councilwoman Brown asked if Mr. Hugg would consider taping 
the conversations.  Mr. Hugg said we could; we talked to Mr. 
Markow about it could be taped, we could put a camera, a monitor 
in there, or just a microphone or something; he doesn’t want 
this to sound too whatever… you could put a panic button – there 
are a lot of things that could be done if that were an issue, 
but he thinks that we could create a space that would meet the 
concerns that the billing and finance folks have about being 
able to safely say that the customer wasn’t strong-armed, we 
weren’t strong-armed, that if some issue arose there’s a way to 
deal with it without… 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said he thinks it’s important that you do 
document that, because we heard the same things that people said 
that – and he is just repeating this – that they weren’t treated 
respectfully, that they were laughed at – we’re sure that didn’t 
occur, but in these times of emotions things could be 
misconstrued and that’s why he thinks it would protect everyone 
if we could document it that way.  Mr. Hugg said he would bring 
back a detailed proposal with some better cost numbers.  He said 
literally when he got ahold of Mike Yun he asked him what he 
thought, and Mr. Yun said he thought $500.00 ought to cover it. 
 
 Councilwoman Brown asked if there needs to be a motion.  
Mr. Hugg said no – let him bring back something.  He said he 
just wanted to let Council know that they had sort of looked at 
all of the other options and there really aren’t good ones – you 
really don’t want to bring folks behind the front counter; for a 
while we were taking folks back to Mr. Markow’s office and 
that’s really not a good situation for anybody involved.  Mr. 
Hugg said he thinks this proposal did seem like it might achieve 
what he thinks Councilwoman Brown was looking for. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked if we could shop at Surplus in 
Delaware City.  Mr. Hugg said he thinks that’s where his desk 
came from 40 years ago, but actually what he is envisioning is 
kind of a 2 x 4 partition with a counter and a window that could 
be secured if need be and a chair on either side – nothing 
really all that elaborate.  He said we will look.    
 
C. Award of Bid – Well House Improvements – Mr. Hugg explained 
this is the last of the ARRA Drinking Water projects – the six 
projects that were originally approved and funded through the 
federal stimulus program.  He said this is basically the 
rebuilding of the three wellhouses; two of them are in desperate 
need of not only new controls which is what we started out 
looking at, but the filtration systems, the piping – these are 
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both well beyond the point of sort of patching.  Mr. Hugg said 
as it turned out we were able to significantly upgrade the scope 
of services for this particular project, because as you recall a 
number of the other water projects came in substantially below 
what we believed the estimates were going to be.  He said we 
rebid this project in order to get better pricing and we did get 
better pricing – also more participants – in this last bid.  Mr. 
Hugg said we will have still about $200,000.00 potentially 
available to us if we chose to do further water/well projects, 
but this will complete the projects that were approved by 
Council and for which we authorized the borrowing from the 
Office of Drinking Water – this is the loan project that has the 
52 percent forgiveness built into it.  He said these are good 
prices – the scope of work is substantially greater than what we 
originally thought we would end up; quite frankly we expected to 
spend a lot more money on some other projects and therefore not 
have as much money available to do the wellhouses.  Mr. Hugg 
said they are desperate and this will – it gets to Mr. Lehman’s 
question – at least we will know that we will have the most 
modern technology in terms of treatment, filtration, and what 
have you in our wellhouses that is available on the market.  He 
said the proposal from Zober Contracting has been reviewed by 
KCI, they were fully responsive to all of the requirements, and 
both he and KCI recommend to Council that we award the contract 
to Zober Contracting Services. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if they have done work for the Town 
before.  Mr. Hugg said he does not believe that Zober has done 
work directly for the Town before; their primary area of 
expertise is in water and wastewater and those kinds of 
facilities.  Mr. Hugg asked Mr. and Mrs. Zober if they wanted to 
say anything. 
 
 Rosalie Zober, Dover, came forward to speak.  Mrs. Zober 
said we have worked on other municipalities: the City of 
Salisbury, we’re finishing up the Town of Greenwood, we’ve 
worked for UMES down in Princess Anne, so we’ve had extensive 
water and sewer experiences with this.  She said this is however 
the first time that we have won a bid to the Town of Smyrna so 
we’re anxious to start that.  Mrs. Zober said we have put in our 
package several references of several towns that we have 
performed work with and have had good responses from all the 
towns, and we expect the same from this Town.  She asked if 
there were any other questions.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said this is on the water side?  Mr. Hugg 
said this is the water side - this is the last of the water 
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projects; this was the first round of stimulus projects that was 
approved approximately 1½ years ago. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo asked when this work is expected to start.  
Mr. Hugg said this work will start probably within about two or 
three weeks – he asked Mrs. Zober what their time schedule is.  
Mrs. Zober said it will take a couple of weeks for the paperwork 
and then there will be submittals that will have to be submitted 
to the engineers, so we’re looking at the actual physical work 
starting sometime in about October.  She said it depends on how 
quickly the engineers get the submittals approved and back to 
us.  Mrs. Zober said that’s part of the process – that we 
install the correct equipment and the engineer reviews all of 
our submittals to make sure that we are installing everything 
correctly before we purchase it.  She said now there is some 
lead time, like the generator takes probably about 12 weeks 
after it is ordered before it is delivered.  Mrs. Zober said 
there is usually about a 14 week lead time for the controls, so 
all of that is planned into the scheduling.  She said in our 
pre-cons with the Town we give you a schedule of how long every 
process will take and when we anticipate all our completion 
dates.  Mrs. Zober said it is going to be probably like October 
before we’re physically on the premises as far as working, but 
we will be working on the paperwork portion of it.  She said 
some of our suppliers are working on the submittals today and he 
said we should have them quickly. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked how long Mrs. Zober thinks the job 
will take.  Mrs. Zober said the job is scheduled for 180 days 
she believes – her husband said it is 210.  Mrs. Zober said 
there was an addendum that changed it because of the controls, 
but we are aware of the scheduling items and that you need to be 
done by June of next year at the absolute latest, so we have 
instilled that to all of our suppliers and as in every type of 
water system – this is almost a custom build.  She said 
everything that you are going to receive has to be built – there 
are very little on the shelf that we can produce for what the 
Town needs.  Mrs. Zober said everything is customized and 
everything is built to specs, and then what we do is we submit 
to the engineer these submittals, so it depends on how quick the 
engineers turn around, so that is something that we will keep 
you abreast of is how fast they’re turning it around to us.  She 
said some engineers have turned it around in two weeks, some 
have taken two months, but that’s out of our control, but we can 
keep the Town Manager abreast of it as to when the submittals 
are given to the engineer. 
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 Mr. Hugg said and the engineers and we, as well as the 
contractor are very much aware that under the ARRA funding 
regime there is an absolute drop-dead date. 
 
 Mrs. Zober said in the Town of Hurlock we had a sub that 
was underneath us and we explained to them that there was a 
timeframe and they did not want to respond, and she personally 
sent them a five day letter and said you will be out there or 
you will be fired, and we kept it within our timeframe because 
again it was a grant and with the grant money you must be 
finished on time – because if not the Town doesn’t get the 
money, and if the Town doesn’t get the money, we don’t get the 
money so we all have a vested interest into it. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Hugg where the location of this 
wellhouse is.  Mr. Hugg said there are actually three 
wellhouses: the wellhouse down here by Mill Street; the 
wellhouse out next to Joe Thorn’s on High Street; and then the 
wellhouse in Gardenside.  He said now the Gardenside wellhouse 
is the least complicated of the three – that’s a relatively new 
facility.  Mr. Hugg said there are some controls and 
improvements there to make the treatment process more automated, 
but the wellhouses 1 and 2 – the one at Mill Street and the one 
at High Street – those are very antiquated and actually some of 
the filtration equipment he will describe as marginal at best.  
He said it’s needed to be replaced for years.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said and they’re each kind of a confined location where it’s not 
going to have much effect on the citizens.  Mr. Hugg said he 
promises not to tear up any streets with this.  He said the 
issue with two of these well sites is they’re almost too small – 
they are really tight locations to be working. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo asked if Mr. Hugg foresees any 
interruptions in service.  Mr. Hugg said no, and the way our 
system is designed is that we can take a wellhouse out of 
service while we do the work and carry the Town on the other 
two, and those kinds of things.  He said we have a lot of 
redundancy in the system – it just needs some substantial 
improvements. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo asked if all three of them will be the 
same when this project is done.  Mrs. Zober said we are not 
replacing all of the equipment, so the new equipment that…  
Councilman DeFeo said the filtration systems that he understands 
are going in.  Mrs. Zober said some of it is going to be 
replacement of the green sand.  Mr. Hugg said that is the filter 
material.  Mrs. Zober said the filtering material is being 
replaced, not actually the filter.  Mr. Hugg said there will be 
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a lot of consistency in controls.  Councilman DeFeo said there 
will be standardization.  Mrs. Zober said pretty much. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said just so the public will know – three 
wellhouses is what we have?  Mr. Hugg said we have three 
wellhouses, and technically four wells – three operating wells 
and a reserve well.  Mayor Stombaugh said so this takes care of 
everything on the water side.  Mr. Hugg said the next 
investments we will need to make on the water side will 
eventually be additional overhead storage and perhaps some day, 
as we grow to the north, we’ll need to deal with a treatment 
facility and all that.  He said this basically gets our backbone 
water system and all of the wells and treatment plants up to 
what he would consider state of the art.  Mr. Hugg said and with 
the downtown project, and South Street, and some other things, 
we’ll have made substantial investments in replacing old mains.  
He said we still do have some old water conveyance in the ground 
that we’re going to need to be working on over the next few 
years, but in terms of both adequacy and quality this will be 
substantially the best we can provide. 
 
 Mrs. Zober said and there will be new chemical feed 
systems, new chlorine systems, and analyzers of those types of 
things as well.  Mr. Hugg said a lot of the things that we have 
to do manually now that will be automated.  Mrs. Zober said that 
should help with the quality of the water. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone on Council had any 
questions.  There were none. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if the is a motion to accept the bid 
from Zober Contracting Services.  Councilman Raynor made the 
motion to accept the bid of $1,291,000.00 from Zober Contracting 
Services.  Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo.  Mayor 
Stombaugh asked if there was any further discussion.  There was 
none.  Motion carried with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilwoman White, 
and Councilmen Raynor, Riddagh, and DeFeo voting for, and 
Councilwoman Brown recused herself.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she would just like to say that if you 
want to do that, that’s fine, but maybe Mr. Edwards can help her 
out here.  She said when you recuse yourself it’s when you 
personally have a gain from making a vote, so if you don’t have 
a gain from making a vote you don’t have to recuse yourself – 
correct? 
 
 Mr. Edwards said he thinks there could be a couple of 
different interpretations – he would absolutely agree with her.  
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He said if you have a personal gain you should recuse yourself; 
at the same time he would say if you feel uncomfortable – like 
your vote is legitimately going to be swayed, then he thinks you 
should probably recuse yourself.  Mr. Edwards said in this 
instance it’s up to Councilwoman Brown – he doesn’t want to say 
it doesn’t matter, but he thinks that the vote stands for itself 
at this point so its not going to be determinative of the vote 
whether she recuses herself or not, so maybe its better to be 
safe than sorry.  He said again, he absolutely agreed with Mayor 
Stombaugh that if you have a personal gain you should recuse 
yourself; if you feel uncomfortable or feel like your vote is 
being swayed then he thinks that would be grounds for recusing 
yourself.  
 

OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she had just one question – Mr. Hugg, 
how’s the Town generator coming?  Mr. Hugg said well the pad is 
poured, the transfer switch is here, the interior wiring is as 
complete as can be done until the generator actually arrives – 
as you just heard there is a generator involved for one of these 
wellhouses and it is a 12 week lead time.  He said the generator 
is on order and should be here around the middle of the month.  
Mr. Hugg said as soon as it gets here it is about a two day 
hook-up. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any other Council 
business.  There was none. 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to adjourn.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Raynor.  Meeting was adjourned at 8:17 
p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

___________________________________ 
          Council Secretary 
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